RSCC Faculty Senate Minutes

Friday, February 22, 2008, 1:00 p.m.

H-236, Oak Ridge Branch Campus

I.  Attendance


President: Pat Wurth


Secretary: Laura Vaughn


TBR Sub Council/Past President: Bruce Fisher


Parliamentarian: Don Windham


Humanities: Ted Stryk, Joette Waddle, Jennifer Jordan-Henley


Business/Technology: Betty Glenn, George Meghabghab, Dave Rath


Library: Rosemary Bird


Health Sciences: Marty Young, Marianna Mabry, Kurt Backstrom


Nursing: Pat Jenkins, Regina Hinkle, Vickie Harris, Melinda Wang


Math/Science Lauri Sammartano, Ron Sternfels, Pat Bailey, Joye Gowan


Social/Behavioral Science: Sharon Cordell, Diane Ward, C. Casey Cobb


Guest: Dr. Goff

II. Approval of past meeting minutes


Longer version of the January 9, 2008  meeting minutes was approved.  The 


November 9, 2007 meeting minutes were also approved.

III.  Report on Grievance policy 

Marty Young presented the findings of his subcommittee’s look at the RSCC’s grievance policy.  Marty noted that every RSCC policy on this issue has a TBR version.  After studying the policies, the subcommittee were concerned that only two types of harassment could be addressed as a grievance: sexual and racial.  Any other type of harassment would be addressed as a complaint.  The subcommittee had met with Odell Fearn to discuss the policies.  Mr. Fearn told them that a TBR committee is currently revising the grievance policy to include a broader definition of harassment.  The new policy should be in place sometime this spring.  A senator asked if it would retroactive; Marty said it would not.

IV. Adjunct Faculty Award


Pat Wurth brought up the question of how do you choose whom to nominate since some 
faculty don’t know all of the adjuncts in their divisions.  There was also a comment that a 
portfolio might be too much to ask an adjunct to put together. 


A senator noted that some Pellissippi adjuncts do portfolios, but Pellissippi has different 
pay levels for adjuncts which might be more of an incentive. 

Another senator was concerned that the portfolios might not provide enough information about the adjuncts and their teaching ability.  Another senator suggested the inclusion of recommendations from division deans.  Pat recommended Senate decide the criteria by which to judge portfolios.  

A senator said the Senate needed to decide if there would be one winner from each division or one for the whole college.  Another senator recommended letting each division elect one adjunct to honor, since they would know their instructors the best.  That senator also suggested creating a subcommittee to set everything up by March so the award winners could be announced at graduation or Fall in-service.


Betty Glenn, Casey Cobb, and Ted Stryk volunteered to be on the subcommittee.  They 
are to decide the criteria and instructions for the award and present their 
recommendations at the next meeting.  After a concerned comment about burdening 
the division deans with more work, Pat Wurth recommended the subcommittee decide 
how nominees should be selected and do so in a way that did not overburden the deans.


Pat asked the subcommittee to also decide on what the award would be.  Suggestions 
were for a plaque, a plaque and a monetary gift from the RSCC Foundation, or a plaque 
and a gift card.

V.  Benroth Policy Discussion

Dave Rath presented the report from the Benroth Policy Committee.  They had three areas of concern.  The first was that the candidate had to write two pages on non-teaching activities which counted as 30%, but only one page on teaching activities that counted 80%.  There was also concern that the percentages did not equal 100%, but 110%.  A senator explained that nominees chose 2 of 3 areas of non-teaching activities to write about and each of those counted as 10%, which would make the tally 100%.  

The second concern was whether or not the re-eligibility policy should be changed. The third concern was about letters of recommendation from deans.  There was debate in the Senate as to how useful these letters were and it was noted that comments from the deans were already visible in the teaching evaluations.  There was also some discussion about candidates not always following the rules and including more pages about their teaching and non-teaching activities than was requested.  A suggestion was made that maybe the whole Benroth process and instructions should be reconceptualized.  Another senator suggested adding an e-portfolio option through D2L.  


Dave recommended that the policies and procedures be tweaked a bit for now with 
more dramatic changes made after the spring semester.  By a show of hands, the Senate 
voted to take the dean’s letter out of the portfolio.

A senator brought up a request to have the nomination process clarified.  Pat Bailey explained how it had been done in the past by secret ballot at the division level.  It was noted that the policy did not specify who coordinated the ballots, although in several divisions, that was the job of the division secretary.  A senator reiterated that the process needed to be spelled out more clearly with specific deadlines.  



Dave summed up the immediate changes to the policy: faculty should write a two-page 
narrative about their teaching activities; the one year re-eligibility policy should stay; the 
dean’s letter was out; and the weight percentages stayed at 80% for teaching and 10% for 
each of two non-teaching activities.

VI.  Dr. Goff 

Dr. Goff came to address concerns the faculty had over Janet Neely’s teaching contract non-renewal.  First he explained the policy, which stated that since Ms. Neely was three years into her tenure track, she would be paid for one more year.  She would no longer teach or advise, but would be assigned other duties.  Dr. Goff said it was a 
difficult decision, but that he felt the students were not getting what they needed.  He had to look at the impact on the students’ learning.  The president said he had looked at one year’s worth of documentation before making the decision.


A senator asked the president how the school could afford to pay Ms. Neely for a year 
and also hire an instructor to take her place.  Dr. Goff’s response was that two instructors 
were necessary to teach all of the OTA classes.  

A senator brought up the rumor that Ms. Neely had originally been banned from RSCC campuses and that her RSCC email account was taken away.  Dr. Goff said that the intent had always been to move her to the Roane County Campus and her email account 
should not have been removed.  He acknowledged that Human Resources had not handled things correctly and he had had to correct things by a letter sent by certified mail.  Dr. Goff understood that the ways things were handled had caused some fear and “wonderment” among the faculty.   He was not in town when Ms. Neely was told that her contract would not be renewed, so he was not able to deal with any of the problems until he came back.  

A senator told the president that the biggest concern among the faculty was over the way the non-renewal had been handled.  This senator asked if there was a policy that spelled out how this should be handled or if it were dealt with on a case-by-case basis.  The president said that Human Resources had an office process on how to handle this kind of situation.  He reiterated that the process had been mishandled and that it would never happen again.  

Another senator brought up the communications issue between Ms. Neely and the Human Resources department.  Other members of the Senate had told the Senate that Ms. Neely was not receiving important details about her new work arrangements.  

Dr. Goff said that he had had to send a certified letter to her to clear that up.  He stated once more that this would not happen again.   He also noted that he personally handles terminations.

Pat Wurth reminded the president that it was the way the non-renewal was handled that made the faculty afraid, not why it had happened.  Dr. Goff assured the Senate that he did not want to create an environment of fear.  He wants faculty to not be afraid to be innovative in the classroom.


A senator asked if there were in-house guidelines for informing faculty about contract 
non-renewals that would preserve their dignity.  Dr. Goff said Human Resources had 
guidelines on how to draft the certified letter going to the faculty member and what 
details needed to be in it.

A senator asked Dr. Goff if this problem could have been dealt with a year ago in a way that would have prevented the contract non-renewal.  Dr. Goff said that yes, it had been dealt with a year ago.  A plan of action had been requested from Ms. Neely and she had been given a faculty mentor to help her with the plan, but she never contacted the mentor.  Dr. Goff also had students contacting him with concerns regarding Ms. Neely.  Her contract could have been ended earlier, but the administration wanted to help her improve and give her a second chance.

The senator then asked Dr. Goff if there were any contributing factors that were beyond the control of Ms. Neely that might have affected the situation.  Dr. Goff said that she never came back with a plan of action, so there was no opportunity for him and Dr. Laman to dialogue with her to try and improve the situation.  

Senators asked if faculty could contact the college president privately and ask questions about an issue before it came up in Faculty Senate.  Dr. Goff said that the tenure process takes six years so the college can make sure an instructor is right for the job.  Dr. Goff believes there could be better communication.  He has consulted with some of the faculty to get their input on matters like this.  This is the first time he has had to deal with this type of situation and thinks the way it was handled could be improved.

A senator asked if there were other things going on within the faculty that might be contributing to an environment of fear and how can faculty and the administration work together to fix 
this?  Dr. Goff responded that faculty and the administration should work together and there should be good communications.  Dr. Goff said he likes to hear all of the voices in a 
discussion before he makes a decision.  He hoped this “glitch” doesn’t cause distrust between the faculty and him.  He is happy to talk to faculty anytime to explain decisions he has made.  He doesn’t want to be seen in an adversarial role.

A senator stated that it is the faculty’s job to help hire good faculty, but also to help decide who wasn’t working out and give that input to the deans with the deans being the enforcers.  Another senator agreed with that statement, but didn’t believe that is what happened with Ms. Neely.  Dr. Goff agreed that faculty should help hire, mentor, and note any problems.


An instructor reminded everyone that the tenure policy provides several opportunities for 
early intervention, but the faculty and deans need to take those opportunities.  Another 
senator noted that this can be difficult for programs that only have one or two instructors.  


Dr. Goff suggested allowing faculty not in the programs to observe.  He feels that an 
observer can tell if the students are engaged even if the observer doesn’t know the 
subject.

VII.  Report on Non-Renewal of Contract Policy

Vickie Harris presented the report.  The subcommittee had looked at both the Tennessee Board of Regents and Roane State’s policies.  Several concerns came up while they were looking at the policies, which Ms. Harris then read to the Senate.  Dr. Goff had answered some of these concerns earlier in the meeting.  The questions were: why was Ms. Neely terminated?  What “behavior” prompted the termination?  Was “fair and prompt consideration” given to Ms. Neely’s 
grievance?  Did her termination follow RSCC and TBR policies?  Who evaluates and evaluated Ms. Neely?  The students or the dean or both?  Has Ms. Neely been demoted? Why isn’t she currently teaching?  How much is her former supervisor, who left in mid-term accountable for her perceived performance issues?  Was there a failure of leadership?


Since Dr. Goff had already left, Pat Wurth said she would address these concerns with 
him.


A senator summed up what Dr. Goff had told the Senate: 

· RSCC policy had been correctly followed. 

· Ms. Neely had been given the opportunity to improve the situation, but had not followed through.

· Dr. Goff never answered the question of if there were circumstances beyond Ms. Neely’s control that might have affected her performance.

VIII.  Old Business


A senator asked if we were still going to vote on whether or not Janet Neely would 
continue to be Vice President of the Faculty Senate.  Pat Wurth said that Janet was still 
considered to be faculty.  She doesn’t represent a division, but Faculty Senate officers 
don’t represent divisions.  Janet was still willing to fulfill her duties as Vice 
President.  No vote was put on the floor, so Janet remains Vice President.


Pat Wurth will send out an email to appoint Benroth selection committee members.

The meeting was adjourned at 3:05 pm.

Respectfully submitted: March 28, 2008

Approved: March 28, 2008
Laura Vaughn

Branch Librarian of Coffey Library
Assistant Professor
Secretary Faculty Senate 2007-2008  
